Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Meeting

May 11th, 2009
 

President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center Library at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President

Terry O’Brien, Councilor






Walter Freihofer, Councilor




John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer




Mike Russo, Town Marshall



Attorney Casey Holsapple for Sue Beesley, Town Attorney

Brad Eckerle for Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer
Following the pledge of allegiance,  
Police Report

Town Marshall Mike Russo submitted the Police Report.   Marshall Russo reported that Officer Jason Lietze had been reassigned with IMPD and would unfortunately have to work less hours for the Town.  Marshall Russo added IMPD Officer Chris Clouse to the Town Police Force and commented that the combination of Officer Lietze and Officer Clouse would hopefully add a higher level of investigation service for the Town as Officer Lietze would focus on property crimes on a case by case basis.

Marshall Russo reported that he signed the MECCA Service Agreement that allowed the Town to use the Metropolitan Radio System.

Marshall Russo reported revenue of $63 for the Town from Tickets issued within the Town limits.   
Marshall Russo commented on upcoming events that include several weddings and a June 7th Williams Creek Picnic.

Marshall Russo reported a theft on 77th and Pennsylvania Street that was a possible theft on  bicycle.   He commented that there are some Census Workers that have been reported in the Town encouraging participation in the 2010 Census.   Town Clerk-Treasurer Taylor agreed to contact Jermaine Cheney who is promoting the census to obtain advance information as to when Census Workers would be promoting the Census in the Town.

Clerk-Treasurer Taylor asked about how the Town should handle the Clothing allowance that had been paid to the Town Officers.    The State Board of Accounts had issued a statement that Clothing Allowances would no longer be allowed.   Discussion followed and Marshall Russo agreed to discuss with Town Attorney Sue Beesley how this should best be handled.

Attorney Report

Attorney Casey Holsapple commented that Town Attorney Sue Beesley will propose a cost to complete the New Municipal Code.   
Discussion followed and President Rush will contact Attorney Beesley to discuss renewal of Attorney Services with the Town.   At a previous Council meeting Attorney Beesley commented that the monthly retainer wasn’t sufficient to cover the costs incurred on behalf of the Town in 2008.   She expressed that her law firm could not continue to write off  2009 legal services and needed for the Town to consider a change of legal provider or modification of the contract.

Approval of Minutes

Minutes were approved by a vote of 3-0, for the March 9th, 2009 Town Council Meeting as amended.   

Councilor Walter Freihofer submitted minutes for the April 27th Special Meeting that were presented and were unanimously approved.
Report of Town Engineer

Engineer Brad Eckerle, Crossroads Engineering introduced Town Arborist, Jud Scott to talk about Town Policies on Tree inspection and the desire to adopt and continue a Tree Inspection Program.  
Arborist Scott commented that his company, Vine & Branch, had worked with the Town since 2001.   Vine & Branch had won 7 National awards for their efforts in promoting Tree inspection programs within communities.    
“Why should Municipalities do this?”   Arborist Scott stated the continued joint liability and responsibilities of the Town and Property Owners to address Tree Maintenance.  He stated that residents and property owners have a duty to trim trees over the Town’s right of way.     After reviewing the Town’s right of way and the definition of right of way by the City, Indy Code 701,  he recommended that the Town manage and take responsibility for trees in the right of way.   

Right of way varies within the Town but standard definitions are 35 – 40 ft from the center of the street or 10 ft from the curb.  Town Engineer Eckerle stated that the plats for property within the Town would show where the right of way is on individual properties.   Councilor Freihofer commented that property owners own the right of way and that Right of Way is encumbered by Utilities etc.  Councilor O’Brien asked for direction from the Town Attorneys on this issue.   President Rush suggested that the town be ready to ratify a Tree Inspection program at the next Council meeting.

Arborist Scott commented that he received several questions on letters sent out asking for property owners to address responsibility for tree maintenance.   Clerk Treasurer Taylor stated he would send a letter to owners at 64th and Spring Mill Rd, where planted trees and shrubs have created a safety issue and that the line of sight along Spring Mill was inhibited.    The fire hydrant was also blocked from view by trees that would need to be trimmed.

Engineer Eckerle reported on Town Paving needs on Pennsylvania Street between Arden and 70th ($17,000 estimated)   He also added 64th Street West of Meridian ($14,000 estimated) between Illinois and Spring Mill Rd.   Both areas were in need of repair after the past winter months.  They had been scheduled for repair in the 2012 Road Maintenance Plan but were advanced for consideration after stimulus money from the Federal Government provided revenue for 2009 maintenance of 75th Street.  

President Rush asked about the life expectance of the maintenance and Engineer Eckerle reported a life expectancy of 12-15 years.       

Engineer Eckerle asked the Council to approve a request for bids process that would allow the Town Council to approve some of the additional road maintenance at an upcoming May 27th Meeting.     He explained that the Town had received approval for Federal Stimulus money through INDOT for $102,000 that would cover  the 75th street  scheduled maintenance.  The additional suggested road maintenance would add approximately $65,000 in costs.

A motion was made to approve going out for bids and seeking alternative bids ( option B)for  additional paving.   Discussion followed and focused on the way that the Stimulus money would not be coming directly to the Town but through INDOT.   Engineer Eckerle mentioned that the Town would be incurring some additional design fees as well as inspection fees, and that CrossRoads will be submitting a bid to Metropolitan Planning to be the approved service provider.
Engineer Eckerle commented on a sink hole that had developed at 44 East 73rd Street that he would be looking into.   He also mentioned that in reviewing the upcoming 75th Street Paving Project, he noticed that the City of Indianapolis shows 75th Street to be considered for bike lanes in the future.

Councilor Freihofer expressed frustration over working with the City on the water problem leaking from the north side of 73rd Street.   The City had been very slow to respond with an issue or problem that developed after the utility did some initial work.   Councilor Freihofer had repeatedly contacted the City Engineers and is working to get the M.O.U signed so the City can proceed with the repair.
Councilor Freihofer commented on Legislation that recently created a statute where the Cities or Towns could create their own Drainage Tax District.   Councilor Freihofer strongly urged that later this year, the Town conduct an Open Resident Meeting to discuss options that this statute creates to address Drainage Problems within the Town.

Councilor Freihofer also mentioned that there is an additional option for drainage problems.   Prior policy was that it was up to the City and DPW would put in swales to address the drainage issue.  An additional option is that DPW is willing to allow neighbors who don’t want swales to have pipe drains installed at DPW cost and that DPW will install at cost.  The Town would have to specify the pipe size.  Councilor Freihofer plans to present the Legislation and Drainage Options at the August Meeting

Engineer Eckerle discussed using decorative street signs to replace existing signs and options for Town Entry Signs.  After discussion, Council agreed to review this at a Special Council Meeting on May 27th.  

Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer John Taylor submitted the monthly financial reports completed by Assistant Clerk Treasurer, Bernie Bruno.    Clerk Treasurer Taylor confirmed that the Rainy Day Funds had been correctly transferred.  The balance of the Rainy Day Fund is $178,000.
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that Morning Dew Lawn Service had been chosen from several local lawn service companies that had bid on performing lawn maintenance for the Town.  The service is for several common areas and for Town Entry Signs.
President Rush asked about an imbalance or discrepancy in a November Budget presentation.   Clerk Treasurer Taylor recommended that this be reviewed or brought up with Assistant Treasurer Bruno at the Special meeting on May 27th.    It was agreed to have a Finance Committee meeting 30 minutes before the Special Meeting.  
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported his attendance at a recent IACT Budget training Conference.  The main topic that Clerk Treasurer Taylor wanted to report was continued concern on how Cities and Towns would be effected by expected reductions in revenues.   Towns should expect reductions in Local Road and Street revenue and Motor Vehicle Funds.  These funds are directly effected by economic reduction in vehicles licensed as well as reduction in fuel consumption.  Property taxes and Property assessments may also be affected and Towns should plan accordingly.

Clerk Treasurer Taylor agreed to attend the Certification required by someone in the Town for the LPA.    Engineer Eckerle stated that the Town Engineers could not be the certified member of the Town.     The all day May conference in Noblesville would be attended by Engineer Eckerle and Clerk Treasurer Taylor.

Clerk Treasurer Taylor commented that he had been contacted by a resident complaining of dog barking by a neighbor’s dog.   Marshall Russo commented that an Officer had discussed the issue with the resident and the neighbor and recommended that neighbors meet and communicate to resolve issues when possible.

Old Business

President Rush suggested that much of the agenda covering old business had previously been discussed in the Engineers report.  
Councilor O’Brien and Clerk Treasurer Taylor had no further comments on the New Code Document requested by Attorney Sue Beesley 

Marshall Russo explained that the desire to have Crime Watch Program within the Town wasn’t practical for the Town as it would require additional Administrative staff to implement properly.   He commented that in the past Officer Matt Grimes attempted to create awareness programs but had limited resident participation.   Marshall Russo agreed to obtain the contact with IMPD who implements Crime Watch Programs.  Councilor O’Brien suggested that a volunteer resident of the Town should spearhead the project.
New Business
As noted in the Attorney Report,  President Rush will review the compensation contract for Attorney services with Attorney Sue Beesley.   The plan is to outline a  new contract that will reflect mutual benefits to retain Attorney Beesley as Town Attorney.

A question came up about Lawn Maintenance at Blickman Park at 64th and Meridian Street.   The City is responsible for the maintenance and Clerk Treasurer Taylor agreed to contact Park Manager Joe Schmidt and report back to the Council.

Committee Reports
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

President Rush stated that the bids will be opened for approval at the May 27th Special Council Meeting.  
Residents of Gypsy Hill will consider whether they wish to have their street added in the Paving Projects.  Resident Don Matson will work with Engineer Eckerle to determine the proposed cost that would be the split responsibility of the street’s residents. 
Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee  
Councilor Freihofer commented on the issue of Side Yard Set Backs.    
Police and Law Enforcement-

No meetings to report.  
Finance Committee-
Committee meeting will be held on May 27th, 30 minutes before the scheduled Special Council Meeting.  Location: Congregational Church, 7171 N. Pennsylvania Street 
Communications Committee Report - 
Draft copy of Town Newsletter was submitted by Councilor O’Brien.   Newsletter will be distributed by May 21st. 
Town Entrance Signs will be discussed at the May 27th Special Council Meeting.
Resident Forum
No discussion.
Residents in Attendance:

Don Matson
Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted the vouchers for April 2009, $23,247. and May 2009, $15,307.05.   Vouchers were approved by a vote of 3-0.   
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted April 3, 2009
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  4/9/09-  4/22/09 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 4/23/09- 5/6/09 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	1670
	Ford Motor Credit Company (police car payment)
	
	2,032.87 

	1671
	James Drew Corporation (guardrail replacement)
	
	1,430.20 

	1672
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	114.73 

	1673
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	624.41 

	1674
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	173.67 

	1675
	Crossroad Engineers invoice #9115
	
	
	3,138.00 

	1676
	Bingham, McHale- April retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1677
	College BP- police car repair
	
	
	
	260.15 

	1677
	College BP- police car repair
	
	
	
	47.98 

	1678
	Vine & Branch Invoice 529431
	
	
	
	3,600.00 

	1679
	IACT Annual Dues (special pricing @ 1/2)
	
	
	856.00 

	1680
	SpinWeb Invoice 5296
	
	
	
	50.00 

	1680
	Spinweb Invoice 5280
	
	
	
	100.00 

	1681
	Marion County Recorder (bond filing fee)
	
	19.50 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$23,247.51 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted May 11, 2009
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  5/7/09-  5/20/09 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 5/21/09- 6/3/09 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	1682
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	133.14 

	1683
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	624.41 

	1684
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	201.65 

	1685
	Bingham, McHale
	
	
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1686
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 9186)
	
	
	2,941.40 

	1687
	American Clean & Seal (Invoice 3447)
	
	
	350.00 

	1688
	The Indianapolis Star
	
	
	
	4.72 

	1689
	Mike Russo (P.O. Box Fee)
	
	
	
	106.00 

	1690
	Dick Ristine (MH clean-up chipper & gas)
	
	
	145.76 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$15,307.08 


Adjournment

There being no further business, President Rush adjourned the meeting at 8:50 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills
